Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
September 12, 2018, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference

 
 
Attendees:
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director

Mike Cleary, CACD Vice President - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director

Absent:
Anthony Lobato, Director - Rio Grande River Watershed
Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative Alternate to NACD

George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed

Guests:
Clint Evans, NRCS

Cindy Lair, CSCB

Les Owen, CDA

 
Call to Order:
The meeting was called to order by President Scott Jones at 7:30 AM after establishing a quorum.  Scott asked for any agenda changes.  Cindy Lair and Clint Evans requested to give their reports early as both will need to be done by 8 AM.  With no additional requests, the board moved on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to approve the August 2018 minutes.  Director Charlie Carnahan made the motion to approve and Director Jim Cecil gave the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s August 2018 Minutes was passed unanimously.  

CSCB Update-Cindy Lair:
Cindy reported on the CSCB meeting last week in Ignacio. The meeting was very successful.  There were some issues that came up that Cindy felt would be good to share.
 
The discussion of the Soil Health bill came up with CSCB board.  Ken Lipton brought forward what started to be a resolution that would go to CACD.  It was adjusted to be more of a statement of support for soil health legislative activities in general.  The more the group has looked at the new legislation that has come out, the less interested and excited about it she thinks people are getting.  This new bill that may come out looks like It is developing a task force that would work for five years and then come out with a report at the end.  The task force would be made up of West Slope and East Slope interests.
 
It appears there is no money attached to it and the funds would have to come from existing programs and activities which points the finger at CSCB having to financially support the activities of the task force.  This is troubling with no extra funding. It is uncertain with this task force what happens at the end of five years and questions if it is necessary for five years to talk about what the state could be doing for soil health.
 
The state board has developed a policy position and it is not necessarily to support this bill but to support more funding coming in the direction of farmers and ranchers that wish to explore and perform more practices that are going to benefit their soil health. 
 
Ken Lipton was talking about the possibility of trying to craft an emergency resolution to CACD.  Cindy brings this to the CACD board’s attention because she knows there is some specific criteria in place that guides exactly what is allowed and not allowed for emergency resolutions.  This may or may not fit, but probably worth discussion and maybe this should take place between the two boards at the joint meeting.
 
Another topic came up that Cindy felt was worth mentioning to CACD.  Cindy was made aware that Chris Treese who is the legislative liaison for the Colorado River District met with the Water Conservation Board and has been making the statement at other meetings about the tier 2 funding for the conservation districts through the state conservation board.  He is making the recommendation that the Department of Ag find its own money for the conservation districts and leave the severance tax money alone.  Cindy forwarded the email to Brett.  Cindy is not sure how much traction this will get but feels it is good to know that maybe we have some education to do with Chris and the river district.
 
Cindy sent over a vacancy position to Les that spells out a new position that combines two previous positions; the salinity coordinator position and the position for the Lower Gunnison Basin salinity program.  The overall reduction in workload and moving the supervisory and budget management duties to Broomfield will make it easy to consolidate the duties of these two positions.
 
Cindy mentioned the watershed leadership training project for the watersheds.  This is the idea that she had previously discussed with CACD at the summer face to face meeting.  The training would be focused one on the West Slope one on the East Slope. They are looking at a February time frame around the week of February 11th, and it would be a two-day training starting at Noon and ending at Noon on the next day.  It would involve the state conservation board representative, the CACD representative and the three officers from the watershed.  These five spots would be available to each of the 10 watersheds around the state.  CSCB is still getting the details on the funding for this training.  They also have been talking to NRCS and inviting them to participate with some of their staff.  At the CSCB board meeting, they did some brainstorming and the thought was to do the first one as an intensive training in February and with CACD’s concurrence and support possibly tag a part of this onto the CACD 2019 Annual Meeting if the CACD board is interested.  Cindy stated Clint Evans had mentioned if it were tagged onto the CACD Annual Meeting where he is already attending with some employees he would probably be able to financially support more of his people to attend as well.  It is too early to put out a budget for the February training at this time.  The State Conservation Board does have some funds earmarked for this type of training.  Cindy will bring more details for further discussions at the CACD/CSCB joint board meeting to make sure this type of training program is something everyone wants to collaborate and participate in.
 
Brett commented to Cindy that he believed it was the interim water committee meetings where the severance tax discussions took place.  He will follow-up.  He will also follow-up on the potential soil health bill at the state level.  He has had close interaction with Senator Bennett’s office on the federal soil health bill, but definitely, need to have further discussion on the one coming up at the state level.  
 
Mike Cleary asked Cindy for further details on the leadership training.  Specifically, if this would be procedural or more operative.  Cindy explained that Ray Ledgerwood is a nationally known conservation trainer and facilitator.  He trains on all levels of the partnership and works in Washington State.  A conference call took place last week with Ray to discuss the goals of the training from the group which included CSCB staff, Scott, Anthony and Bobbi from CACD, and Clint and Randy from NRCS.  It was a good preliminary planning session and the focus is that we are all working together at that watershed level.  We could use some help to strengthen and bring more legitimacy to the watersheds and with stronger leadership among ourselves it is likely we would feel more comfortable planning watershed events and attracting watershed activities that are meaningful to the districts within the watersheds, getting new leaders thinking about moving up through the ranks to serve on the CACD board or the CSCB board.  As partners in conservation, the conservation district side of it is the link and the glue that holds NRCS together with the landowners and the state works into this equation as well. We need to look at how we collectively work within the watersheds to address landowner needs more creatively and collaboratively.  It is not a training on how to run a district and not a training on how to fill out forms.  It is more visionary and getting people inspired about serving and leading within their watersheds. 
NRCS Update-Clint Evans:
Clint gave an update on where they are at closing out fiscal year ending September 30th.  NRCS still does not have a FY19 budget.  The House and the Senate had brought forth two out of three as what they refer to as minibus bills. The first bill has The Department of Defense,  Homeland Security and education type funding associated with it.  The second bill includes environment and agriculture.  There is also a third bill that they decided not to bring forth to conference with the first two bills.  Clint said hopefully within the next two weeks they will see some action by Congress on at least the first two bills that will help keep NRCS operational going into October.  The President is saying there is a possibility of a government shutdown, so they will just have to deal with these curveballs as they happen. 
 
On the Farm Bill, Clint said Brett may have more in-depth detail, but the Farm Bill Ag Committees both with the House and the Senate have been meeting and trying to work out some differences.  As discussed on the last call everyone is aware there is a pretty huge divide between the House version and the Senate version of the Farm Bill.   NRCS has not been hearing much recently about what direction some of the programs or the repeal programs may be going.  There is a tremendous amount of uncertainty as to what their program structure may look like going into FY19 as well as what their budget will look like going into FY19.  They are concentrating on wrap out of FY18. 
 
For the fourth year in a row, NRCS has managed to increase the level of EQIP financial assistance funding coming into Colorado.  When Clint arrived in 2015 the state had historically been obligating $25M to $26M annually.  Over the last four years they have managed to increase that and this year they will approach $38M or slightly over $38M within the next couple of weeks when they are done obligating.  Clint is excited and proud of the field staff,  districts and everyone that has helped to get monies on the ground and to get the conservation planning done for the Ag producers across the state.  This is a huge accomplishment where they have been able to increase their funding by nearly 33-34% over the last four years.  Clint is hoping to continue to see this grow, so they can further enhance NRCS partnerships across the state and continue to help more landowners, farmers and ranchers each year through the EQIP program. 
 
NRCS acres were a little off on CSP this year due to some changes with the various enhancement activities.  There were some things built into the enhancement activities for CSP that was going to make it hard for producers to manage the Ag operations in Colorado. Many signed up but once they saw what they had to do to earn the funding there were several cancellations.  Clint thinks they were down about 20% on enrollment for CSP this year so they really put a lot of focus on trying to increase EQIP.  They were down around $1M for new enrollment on CSP but they were up almost $3.4M to $3.8M on EQIP so they managed to more than triple that loss from CSP through the EQIP program. Overall on a very positive track from that regard and things are moving forward.  Once they know more about the Farm Bill going into FY19 and the budget they will be able to start making some plans of how they might move forward going into FY19 and maybe FY20 with some various partner agreements and projects. 
 
Lastly, an update on the On-Call Staff agreement being discussed between NRCS and CACD; the next steps will be for Clint and his staff to come up with a list of those who have retired within the last 3 to 4 years and get this list to Bobbi.  Clint may do some cold calls to see how many of these folks might be interested in working on an On-Call basis.  This will give a little bit of structure to know what level of funding they may be able to put forth going towards this in FY19 and have a good idea of how many may be interested in working under this type of agreement.  Also, they might look to see what the opportunity might be with some the folks in Northern NM that are currently assisting NMACD in this manner.  If they have some available time and capacity, there may be an opportunity to have a few of these folks work in the southern part of Colorado.  Since they are familiar with current programs and conservation planning procedures this might be a way for us in CO to piggyback on some of the success NMACD has had with this type of program and allow us to start building ours here in Colorado.
 
Nick made a comment and thanked Clint for seeing a big difference in their local conservation efforts in his area through NRCS with an increase in funding and approvals and also with their new conservationist who is doing very well. 

CDA Update-Les Owen:
Update on Federal Land Management position approval; they did not get a deep enough pool of applicants, so they have reissued the announcement of the position which is open until September 18th.   With the forest planning, Les said he appreciated the letter from CACD and felt the comments from CACD were very good and CACD got on record about the need for active management on the forest.  This is something Les advocates for when they make their comments and the more folks that do is good.  The Forest Service knows this, but they hear a lot from the special interest groups that want to lock up these acres that are not already locked up for some type of special designation and we need to preserve the access, so we can do active management. 
 
Not much movement of any other planning efforts that are going on right now.  They are working internally, and we will see what comes from this.  Les is working on the proposed regulatory changes to the endangered species act regs that the Fish and Wildlife Service operates under is open for comment until the 24th.  There is a blanket 4D Rule.  This is in regard to how they treat species listed as threatened as opposed to endangered.  This blanket rule automatically treats threatened as endangered unless there is a specific 4D rule.  It has all the section 9 prohibitions just automatically lumped over them.  The proposal is to do away with this for any new listings.  However, there is a good number of species that are listed as threatened that are covered by the blanket rule and this regulatory change would leave that in place for those species. 
 
The comments Les is working on are to try to advocate to set some type of schedule for Fish and Wildlife Service to go back and take a species-specific look at each of those threatened species and form a 4D rule specific to those that addresses those concerns while allowing other activities to keep going without being encumbered by what is effectively an endangered species listing.  There are also some clarifications clarifying the standards for D listing.  There is a higher bar for D listing as opposed to listing a species and the proposal is to clarify that and make the standards more parallel and on the same level.  Also, to clarify terms, such as “foreseeable future.”  The proposal would include when making a determination on listing a species the economic impacts must be studied and considered for transparency purposes.  Currently, they cannot look at the economic impact.  There are also some changes to clarify the interagency consultation process.  Les feels this is a positive thing to streamline this process and make it more efficient.  The Greater Sage Grouse is not on either list right now.  Fish and Wildlife Service will have to reassess in 2020. 
Legislative Update-Brett Moore:
The Ditch Proposal is lined up to be discussed in front of the Interim Water Committee on September 26th at 3:30 PM.  CACD Director George Fosha has done a ton of work on getting this put together.  He has used his expertise and has been thoughtful about putting together a position paper which will be presented to the Interim Water Committee.  We will see what the reaction is from the committee, so we are very excited about this opportunity.   Some of the pre-contacts made are with Senator Crowder and Representative Jim Wilson.  These two represent the area where the Ula ditch (which is our case study) is located.  Brett has spoken with Representative Jeni Arndt who chairs the Interim Water Committee and will do some more outreach to some other legislators prior to the meeting so they are not hearing about it the first time that afternoon.  This is the opportunity to see what everyone thinks about it and get some feedback.  CACD President Scott Jones will be joining Brett and George.  This is an opportunity for CACD to present a power point and get our name in front of the legislators. 
 
Brett attended the Commissioners Ag Luncheon along with CACD Director Jim Cecil.   This is always a good opportunity to meet and visit with new Ag folks.  Brett gave an update on the work being done on the CACD Facebook page.  Brett will send a more detailed update and a call to action with directions on how to interact with the CACD Facebook page by liking the page and sending invites to all friends to like the page as well.  An event has also been created on Facebook for the Annual Meeting.  Brett expressed interest in being able to attend any upcoming West Slope watershed meetings. 
 
On a couple follow-up items; Landon Gates from Let’s Go Colorado is asking for an answer from CACD if we chose to endorse the Let’s Go Colorado measure that he presented to CACD at the Face to Face meeting. This is in regard to Proposition 110; the transportation funding tax increase that is coming up on the ballot.  Brett is asking the board or the legislative committee to follow-up with him, so he can give Landon an answer.  The Ag Council Fall meeting is November 8th.  Brett will have an Ag Council update and will promote the CACD Annual Meeting to the Ag Council. 
 
Jim asked if Brett wants a consensus from the board to support or what is exactly needed.  Brett said Landon has requested CACD to endorse the measure.  Brett said he is not aware of anything about transportation funding in our policy book, so we would have to see what our justification would be to support a transportation measure, but they are working to get entities from all different sectors to support the measure and Landon is in charge of the Ag stuff and we have a good relationship with him, so he asked for our endorsement.   Brett said an up or down vote would be sufficient if we want to get involved or not.  Brett said it did not require any follow-up actions other than our name will be listed as supporting the measure in some of the materials they use.  Jim asked what the time frame is.  Brett said today would be great, but that we could do an online poll.  Scott asked if this should go to the legislative committee first since we are missing directors on the call.  Brett said he will look at the policy book while we continue the call.
NACD Update-Bob Warner:
Bob reminded everyone of the NACD Regional meeting coming up in Kennewick, WA.  Bob will be leaving next week.  Gary Thrash will also be attending.  Bob invited everyone to the Upper South Platte Watershed meeting tomorrow night at 6 PM at the Adams County Fairgrounds.  The National meeting will be in February next year and the combined regional meeting and the summer board meeting next summer will be in Santa Fe, NM.  Get in touch with Bob if anyone has any questions about any of the upcoming meetings.  
Financial Update-Bobbi Ketels:
CACD FINANCIALS: 8-31-18

Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of August 31st, $81,030.16  
Checks/Payments Cleared -$23,987.35, Deposits Cleared $20,140.10
Total Uncleared Transactions (Checks/Payments Only-No Pending Deposits) -$4,578.54 
Ending Register Balance as of August 31st, $76,451.62
New Transactions Sept 1-Sept 10
Checks/Payments -$2,217.00
Deposits/Credits $2,200.00
Ending register balance as of September 10th $76,434.62 

Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)
NOI as of 08/31/18  $50,376.47 

Credit Card Ending Statement Balance as of 09/07/18 $0.00

Total District Dues Paid YTD $52,550.00
*Invoicing for August restoration/monitoring activity has not been received to date.
UARRP Activity for July 2018:  Total Transactions (3) $7,776.95 (Cleared in August)- CACD July Income Earned $448.85 (PD in August)
Total Income Earned YTD $1,855.89
 
CACD Director Jim Cecil made the motion to accept the financials as presented.  CACD Director Charlie Carnahan gave the second.  The motion to approve the CACD financials was passed unanimously.  
Annual Meeting-Mike Cleary:
Mike and Bobbi worked last week filling in the schedule.  Tracey Bentley had a scheduling conflict and will no longer be able to attend as a speaker.  We have put together all of the breakout sessions with the exception of one person from CCALT for a possible additional topic.  This will close out the breakout sessions.  During the Wednesday luncheon, we will have The Walton Foundation as a guest speaker and they will be making a sponsor donation.  Mike wants to have an annual meeting committee call within the next week to close ranks on the speaking schedule.  Scott reminded everyone if they have any businesses who would be interested in sponsoring please let us know.  Bobbi stated she is working on sponsors and exhibitors.  She sent out the sponsorship form and reminded everyone if they could make initial contact with possible sponsors and get them in touch with her, she would work with them directly from that point.
Corporate Fundraising-Mike Cleary:
Mike has been in further contact with Anadarko.  They did not blink at the $10K ask and the request has been bumped to upper management.  Based on their enthusiastic response Mike does not feel he needs to modify the letter.  Mike will send out to the remaining oil companies and he has added about six others to the list based on a couple conversations he had with VPs of oil companies in Denver on August 27th.  Mike feels this is going well. 
Conservator-Bobbi Ketels:
The Conservator summer and fall issue will be combined based on a couple of article delays.  Bobbi has had conversations with Scott and Nick about a couple pending articles.  Bobbi also had a conversation with Jim about the Conservator and he may be able to provide an article.  Bobbi discussed being able to link the electronic issue to our Facebook page.

Watershed Meetings-Bobbi Ketels:

Scott’s watershed meeting is October 5th in Kremmling.  The Upper S. Platte and Lower Ark watershed meetings are on the 13th.  Bobbi will be attending the Lower Ark.  Charlie and Bob will be attending the Upper S. Platte.  Bobbi will be providing Charlie with a CACD update.  The Upper Ark is scheduled for the 20th.  Bobbi will be attending.  On September 25th Rio Grande will be having another watershed meeting.  Bobbi mentioned that we have approximately $600.00 left over from the NRCS 2017 agreement to cover any qualifying speakership expenses for the watershed meetings that have already taken place this year.  Bobbi reminded everyone to keep promoting this and said she would try to circle back around to see if there were any expenses that could be reimbursed to any of the watersheds from the spring meetings.  Bobbi also reminded everyone of the speakership funds now available under the 2018 agreement.  Nick is still working on scheduling a late watershed meeting but running into some scheduling issues with the hosting district.  They have not had a meeting in a couple of years and have had no officers, so they are starting from scratch, but they will get it done.  
Envirothon:

No Update
Miscellaneous:
On the education workshop program, Bobbi is starting to circle back around with the districts who originally showed interest.  Bobbi had another call with Randy to discuss clarification on further questions that have come up.  The main focus right now is to work with districts to get applications submitted.  The funds will be available for spring workshops as well and applications for these workshops are being accepted, along with any 2018 workshops, which includes taking a look at workshops dating back to July 10th, 2018.  Other priorities over the next few weeks are the Conservator and getting sponsors signed up for the annual meeting.
 
Bobbi reminded everyone of the resolution deadline process and the dates due to the resource committees for review.  Bobbi feels Brian Neufeld and Danny Neufeld will take the lead again this year on the resource committees.  Gary Moyer will not be able to help with the resource meetings this year.  We have pushed very hard for the past few months to get the resource committees filled.  This has generated several questions, such as terms and term limits, along with who qualifies to be on the committees.  Example; Does the member have to be a current supervisor, or can they be a previous supervisor?  Bobbi asked for feedback on terms and term limits.  Jim said he does not think this is a bylaws issue and does not think there are term limits.  The original intent when this was set up was to stagger half the committee to come on for a two-year term and then the other half come on a year later.  The intent was to create continuity.  CACD just sets up the structure, but the watersheds are in charge of getting someone to represent them.  Jim stated the goal is for each watershed to have a representative in each committee, but he said this is getting tough to accomplish and harder to get people involved.  Brett stated one way to look at it is if your watershed does not have a representative in each resource committee, the watershed with its own issues, could go unrepresented.  

Scott mentioned the idea of signing people up at the registration table.  Jim said this is the way it was done prior to setting up the committees.  Mike Cleary recalls appointing members from the district levels and sending the names up to the watershed level.  Mike said they ended up falling off after time, and only went to the annual meeting a couple of times.  Jim agreed with Brett; the driving point is people need to be there to represent your group for policy.  At the Republican watershed meeting, Jim said they discussed bringing NRCS back into the resource committees as technical advisors.  Jim will check into this further.  

Scott went back to discussing signing people up when they register.  Charlie agreed it would be a good idea.  Jim said going back to the plan of the committees was to have the resolutions reviewed and committee meetings take place prior to the annual meeting.  Bob stated he agreed with all and at his watershed meeting there were people who wanted to be on the same committees, but they encouraged having a representative in each committee.  He said it's better to get it done at the watershed level and these people needed to be at the meeting but agreed we may need to sign people up at registration.   Brett brought up the idea of giving a discount to committee members attending the annual meeting.  Scott agreed a $20 discount might work.  Mike Cleary agreed.  Jim said it is a good idea but might not be appropriate to do.  

Scott said he was going to reach out to the chair of each committee and talk to them about their committee groups.  Bobbi asked Jim if giving the discount could be part of the district incentives we are working on.  Jim said we needed to take a further look at liability in this area.   Bobbi moved on to questions coming up on what constitutes as an emergency resolution.  Bobbi discussed the three ways for a district to be able to propose a resolution after the watershed meeting or in the case where there will be no watershed meeting.  The question remains as to what qualifies as an emergency resolution.  Jim stated the justification for an emergency resolution is not black and white and districts should be able to go to their CACD representative to bring forth a resolution to the CACD board in order to get it to the committee meeting.  Jim said we are here to serve and there are good reasons why a district should not be penalized, but the board does have the right to turn it down and have the district present it to their watershed the following year.   The entire board agreed to have all resolutions sent to the districts as soon as possible, giving them more time to review with their district boards.  

Bobbi asked if all watersheds had the same bylaws.  Jim said they are all different but follow the same rules.  Discussion took place about award nominee presentations.  Some folks feel the award presentations need to follow the same format and want CACD to set policy for the watersheds to follow.   Everyone agrees many questions are coming up because so many folks with the history are dropping off boards and new folks do not understand certain processes.  
President Updates:
Scott gave an update on the CAWA meeting.  Bobbi shared the CAWA minutes with the board.   Discussion took place about the legislation committee vote for the legislator of the year.  Brett also asked if we were going to do a vote for Landon or if we wanted an email vote.  Scott was concerned about absent directors and having a quorum from the legislative committee.  Brett said he would send out some information for an email vote.  Nick, Scott and Jim feel the board will support and asked Brett if there could be any negative feedback.   Brett said it was a tax increase and did include a provision in that measure for where the funds will go.  He will include this in the email he sends out.  Scott said we will schedule a legislative call after George gets back to vote on legislator of the year and after reviewing the spreadsheet sent out by Brett.  The next board meeting will be on October 17th via teleconference. 
 

Meeting adjourned at 9:18 AM.
                                                                                                               
Respectfully Submitted,
 
Bobbi Ketels
CACD Executive Director
